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ITE District 6 Annual Board Meeting Minutes

The Sheraton Seattle Hotel and Tower
1400 Sixth Avenue  Seattle, WA
Sunday August 24, 2003
Board Members Present:


                             Guests:

	Julie Townsend, President
	Jack Freeman, International President

	Randy McCourt, Vice President
	Steve Hofener, International Vice President

	Zaki Mustafa, Secretary Treasurer
	Tom Brahms, ITE Executive Director 

	Rory Grindley, Past President
	Jenny Grote, International Past President

	Rich Romer, International Director
	Tim Harpst, International VP Candidate

	Ray Davis, International Director
	Don Henderson, International VP Candidate

	Pat Noyes, International Director
	

	
	Steven Sasaki, Membership Com. Vice-Chair

	Ex-officio Members Present:
	Pat Gibson, Student Initiatives Vice Chair

	Wes Pringle, District Administrator
	Alyssa Reynolds, Student Initiatives Vice Chair

	John Kerenyi, WesternITE Editor
	Matthew Ridgway, Bicycle Pedestrian Council

	Guests:
	Don Samdahl, Trans. Planning Council Chair

	Peter Koonce, WesternITE Technical Editor
	Jeff Webber, 2003 LAC Chair

	Jon Pascal, Web Site Manager
	Steve Brown, 2004 LAC Co-Chair

	Dalene Whitlock, D6 International Director Candidate/President San Francisco Bay Area Section
	Cathy Leong, 2006 LAC

	Rock Miller, D6 International Director Candidate
	Monica Suter, Southern California Section Past President

	Dave Butzier, Membership Chair/D6 Candidate (did not make meeting)
	Erick Zandvliet, Southern California Section President

	Ken Ackeret, Technical Committee Chair, D6 Candidate
	Mark Greenwood, Riverside SB Section Past President

	Walter Okitsu, California PE Registration Com. Chair
	Scott Thorson, Intermountain /Nevada 1st Vice President

	Walt Stringer, Legislative Chair
	Jerry Hall, New Mexico, Faculty Advisor

	Jodi Carson, Student Initiative Committee Chair/2005 LAC Chair
	Xavier Falconi, Oregon Section Past President

	Jennifer Rosales, Career Guidance Chair/2007 LAC Chair
	


President Julia Townsend called the meeting to order at 8:38 am welcoming all to Seattle, Washington.  The meeting was well attended with over 41 distinguished guest members present, including all Board members, and most of the District’s Committee Chairs and International ITE executive board. Written reports were submitted on many of the agenda items (items marked with an * included written reports).  Following introductions President Julia Townsend reviewed the agenda and asked for any changes.  

There was a motion and second to approve the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously. 

I. ITEMS OF RECORD/CONSENT AGENDA*

A. Items of Record

1. Creation of Outstanding Student Achievement Award

2. RFP to Scan Archived WesternITE Issues Awarded to San Diego State University Student Chapter

3. MSU Transfer of $1000 Travel Allowance for Best Student Chapter Award from MSU to UNLV

4. Donation of District 6 lap top computer

5. Replacement of ADHOC Vendor Committee Chair

6. Appointment of WesternITE Technical Editor and Career Guidance Newsletter Editor Confirmation

B. Consent Agenda

1. Approval of February 7, 2003 Mid-Year Board Meeting Minutes

2. Career Guidance Chair Duties

3. Career Guidance Newsletter Editor Duties

4. Legislative Chair Duties

5. Membership Chair Duties

6. Vice Membership Duties

7. UC-Irvine Student Chapter Charter and Bylaws

Items of Record and the Consent Items were motioned for approval by Ray Davis and second by Pat Noyes with two minor edits offered by Rory Grindley on consent agenda item number 1 and 2 motion passed unanimously.

II. PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Townsend)*

President Julia Townsend reviewed her written report to the board, outlining her travel to sections, thanked the Seattle LAC and those that assisted her and the District over the year.

III. VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT (McCourt)*

Randy McCourt indicated that we have 25 out of the 31-student chapter’s Charters/Bylaws. He prepared a document on the District 6 web site that outlines the ins/outs of negotiations with hotels for our annual meetings and gave us a status on all of the awards that will be presented at our annual meeting.

IV. SECRETARY/TREASURER’S REPORT (Mustafa)*

Secretary/Treasurer Zaki Mustafa presented the fiscal year 2002-2003 to date financial report and fiscal year 2003-2004 budget proposal. Board was concerned about the revenue being generated from WesternITE and was looking forward to having online VISA available for the position ads and also being available for future annual meetings. Suggestions were made related to the FY03/04 budget to increase the printing expenditures. As of August 18th, 2003 District 6 assets totaled over $166,000.

Motion to table the budget until later date was made by Pat Noyes and seconded by Randy McCourt. Motion passed

V. PAST PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Grindley)*

Past President Rory Grindley gave an update on the selection process for the lifetime achievement and Individual achievement awards. His committee, Advisory Committee, will be developing a matrix on the District 6 officials travel authority, revising the bylaws and charter for allowing E-balloting and the ex-officio board members status for the web master. Board members expressed their concerns about changing the status of the web master from a committee chair to an ex-officio status.  As Wes Pringle’s term District 6 Administrator is expiring at the District’s 2004 Annual Meeting in Sacramento, the committee is accepting nomination for the District Administrator’s position. 

Motion to develop a matrix on District 6 officials travel authority and to table president elect’s travel authority to the International meeting was made by Randy McCourt and seconded by Ray Davis. Motion passed

Due to schedule needs some of the board members and chairs, some items in the agenda were reorganized at this point in the meeting to accommodate individual needs and availability.

VI. INTERNATIONAL DIRECTORS’ REPORTS (Romer, Davis, Noyes)*

International Director Rich Romer reported that the ITE Strategic Plan has been approved and recommended that District 6 also develop a Strategic Plan for our district. A Professional Development Program Fund has been created in support of the ITE Educational Foundation and that District 6 make a donation to this program. He also suggested that we evaluate all of the student initiative programs that have been established by District 6 and prepare a recommendation to both the District and International ITE  regarding their performance.

International Director Ray Davis reported on his travel to local sections including Hawaii Section. He also indicated that he chair’s the Finance Committee for the ITE International Strategic Plan.

International Director Pat Noyes gave us an update on her first eight months on the International Board. She was appointed as the Chair of the Transportation Security and Evacuation Advisory Committee.

VII. INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT’S/VICE-PRESIDENT’S/ PAST-PRESIDENT’S REPORTS (Freeman/Hofener/Grote)*

International President Jack Freeman and Vice President Steve Hofener gave us an update on the International focus.  Areas for focus in 2004 include implementation of the strategic plan, intersection safety tool box, operations (traffic signal timing), continuing education, public awareness/outreach and design for all users (ADA).   Jack provided guidance on how we might consider establishing our own Strategic Plan.  He also mentioned about the training modules that are being developed as part of the professional development program.  Steve noted ITE was translating ITE documents into Spanish.  Jenny Grote,  Past International President, noted that Mr. Robert Crommelin became an ITE Honorary Member.

International candidates for Vice President Tim Harpst and Don Henderson presented their candidate reports, outlining their experiences and comments on the process.  

VIII. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S COMMENTS (Brahms)

Tom thanked Jeff Webber, Rory Grindley, Julie Townsend and Randy McCourt for making this year’s joint annual meeting into a huge success.  Julie thanked Tom and his staff for their support with this year’s annual meeting.

IX. DISTRICT ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT (Pringle) 

Wes Pringle mentioned that he has been successful in collecting student chapter bylaws s and he is only missing documents from only five schools.  He mentioned that questions were raised regarding the status of the Southern Arizona Chapter charter and bylaws.

Motion to have the Board Meetings posted on the web was made by Rory Grindley and seconded by Ray Davis.  Motion passed.

X. WESTERNITE MANAGING EDITOR’S REPORT (Kerenyi)*

John Kerenyi outlined current distribution of WesternITE and discussed some current account receivable issues that he hopes to solve with the use of credit card payment.  He has changed the layout of WesternITE to three column and expects 20 page or more issues.

XI. WEB SITE MANAGERS REPORT (McCourt)*

Randy McCourt summarized Jon Pascal’s report regarding the web site committee’s activities, including the use of credit card for payment.  It was noted that since the web site was upgraded by Jon, that nearly 2000 unique visitors to the site have been recorded per month (about half the number of total District 6 members).

XII. TECHNICAL COMMITTEE REPORT (Ackeret)*

Ken Ackeret, Technical Chairman, indicated that this year Nate Larson took the Wayne T Van Wagoner Award and San Diego State is looking for some missing back issues of the WesternITE. San Diego State is expecting to finish scanning all of the historic WesternITE issues by the end of this year (CDs will be available from the student chapter). Southern California Section won the Best Section Report award from District 6 and ITE International.  Only six section reports were submitted out of the 15 sections we have in District 6.

XIII. MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT (Sasaki)*

Membership Vice-Chair Steven Sasaki reported that Southern California section had the highest increased in their membership (84) and Northern California Section had the next highest percentage increase (16.31 %) and Intermountain had the second highest number of new members.  He provided a sample letter/survey regarding membership recruitment.

Advisory committee will review the duties of the vice or the vice-chair of the membership.
XIV. LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE REPORT (Stringer)

Walt has been active in legislative reports from the section and compiling them for the WesternITE.

XV. CALIFORNIA TRAFFIC ENGINEERING REGISTRATION COMMITTEE REPORT (Okitsu)*    

Walter Okitsu summarized his roles as chairman of the California Traffic Engineering Registration Committee and his role as President of the Registered Traffic Engineers of America.  He provided an update regarding the status California Professional Traffic Engineering registration.  He also noted the possibility of providing recognition to pioneers of the original California Traffic Engineer registration effort.

XVI. CAREER GUIDANCE COMMITTEE REPORT (Rosales)*

The Montana State University Student Chapter was the winner of the District 6 Student Chapter Award, as well as the International Award. Seven student papers were received and the winner of the Student Paper was: Lin Zhang from University of Hawaii at Manoa. Outstanding Educator Award went to Shashi Nambisan from UNLV.  She indicated that a career guidance survey will be undertaken of District membership using a web survey approach.

XVII. STUDENT AND FACULTY INITIATIVES COMMITTEE REPORT/EDUCATION COUNCIL (Carson)*

Jodi Carson presented the latest Student Chapter Best Practices document, and indicated that it would be available on the web.  She discussed activities at the Seattle meeting for students and issues of funding student travel to annual meetings, career fairs and mentor teams.

XVIII. VENDOR’S COMMITTEE (Girardot)

No presentation.  It was noted that Districts 5 and 9 have good vendor relations.

XIX. COORDINATING COUNCIL REPORT (Tanda)* - No presentation.
XX. TRANSPORTATION PLANNING COUNCIL REPORT (Samdahl)*

Don Samdahl gave a brief update on the Planning Council activities.  It was noted that the subcommittee working on updating the guidelines for site impact analysis needs volunteers.

XXI. PUBLIC AGENCY COUNCIL REPORT (Lalani)* - No presentation.

XXII. EDUCATION COUNCIL (Carson)*

Jodi Carson summarized the judging process of awards that the council is reviewing.  

XXIII. PED AND BICYCLE COUNCIL (Ridgway)*

Matthew Ridgway reported that the major push for 2003 was the completion and publication of the Innovative Bicycle Treatments Informational Report that was published in May of 2003.
XXIV. TRANSIT COUNCIL (Shumacher) – No presentation
XXV. ITS COUNCIL (Schroeder) – No presentation
XXVI. PARKING COUNCIL (McCourt)*
Randy McCourt noted the on-going council activity in producing informational reports on Parking Generation and Parking Management.  They are considering creating an award process.

XXVII. M&O STANDING COMMITTEE (Jacobson)* – No presentation
XXVIII. GOODS MOVEMENT COUNCIL (Cartwright) – No presentation
XXIX. ANNUAL MEETING REPORTS
A. 2003 Seattle (Webber)*

Jeff thanked LAC for doing and wonderful job in making this year’s meeting a great success. Jeff also thanked the International staff and board members for their support and help. Julie commended Jeff Weber and the LAC for making this years meeting into a huge success. 

B. 2004 Sacramento (Grandy/Brown)*

Steve Brown provided an update on the 2004 Annual Meeting at Sheraton Grand Sacramento.

Motion for anadvance of $2000to be transferred into the 2004 LAC checking account was made by Pat Noyes  and seconded by Randy McCourt.  Motion passed.

C. 2005 Kalispell Glacier (Carson/Sanderson)*

Michael Sanderson mentioned that a conference planner was selected, and the hotel contract was finalized from the Westcoast Kalispell Center Hotel.

D. 2006 Honolulu (Leong)*

Cathy Leong provided an update on the hotel negotiations with the actual conference date and request for a deposit of $5000 to Sheraton Waikiki. 

Motion to hold 2006 Annual meeting on June 25-28 of 2006 by Rich Romer and seconded by Randy McCourt.  Motion passed

Motion to deposit $5000 with Sheraton Waikiki for 2006 Annual Meeting by Rich Romer and seconded by Randy McCourt.  Motion passed.
E. 2007 Portland (Rosales)*

Jennifer Rosales stated that Portland Hilton Hotel was selected for the 2007 ITE District 6 Annual meeting and a contract has been executed with the hotel for a meeting July 15-18, 2007.

XXX. UNFINISHED BUSINESS*

Julie Townsend, Jodi Carson and Alyssa Reynolds outlined issues associated with having only one outstanding student award.  Specifically the difficulty in comparing achievement between undergraduates and graduate students was noted. 

Motion to establish an Outstanding Undergraduate Student Achievement Award and a separate Outstanding Graduate Student Achievement Award(both plaques only) made by Randy McCourt and seconded by Pat Noyes.  Motion passed.

Julie Townsend reviewed the agenda for the business meeting August 25, 2003.

Motion to approve Annual Business Meeting agenda made by Randy McCourt and seconded by Ray Davis.  Motion passed.

XXXI. NEW BUSINESS*
A. Julie Townsend presented a concept to waive registration for the local chair/co-chairs of the District 6 Annual Meeting.  Discussion focused on the need, equity and extent of LAC that would be benefited.  The registration fee waiver would be treated as a reduced income for the annual meeting.

Motion to waive the District 6 Annual Meeting registration fees for the General LAC Chair and Vice Chair  or co-chairs (up to a maximum of two registration fees) for the Annual Meeting they are responsible for made by Randy McCourt and seconded by Rich Romer.  Motion passed.

B. Julie Townsend presented an issue raised by International staff regarding the continual complaints received by D6 members regarding the difference between District 6 and International’s dues structure.  International waives the dues of life members where District 6 currently charges regular dues to the same D6 life members.  Waiving dues would potentially reduce dues income by over $3000 per year.

Motion to eliminate D6 dues for life members was made by Rich Romer and seconded by Ray Davis. Motion passed.

C. Rich Romer presented a program being developed by International ITE to develop training materials/continuing education modules for membership.  The program is seeking donations to offset costs.

Motion to donate $2506 to ITE Professional Development Program Fund was made by Pat Noyes and seconded by Ray Davis. Motion passed.

D. Rich Romer noted the extensive nature of programs being advanced by District 6 and the recent completion of the International ITE Strategic Plan to help guide future efforts.

Motion to conduct Strategic Plan workshops that will precede mid-year meeting was made by Randy McCourt and seconded by Pat Noyes. Motion passed. 

E. Randy McCourt introduced a data collection-funding program involving students, mentors, faculty and retired members.  This was introduced to provide preliminary feedback from the board.  The data collected would be provided to District 6 members through WesternITE and the web site.  Comments from the board were provided indicating concern about a dues increase, extent of support from student chapters, administration/oversight, concept sunset clause, and potential to establish a budget line item/trial project.

F. Zaki Mustafa presented a draft FY03/04 budget with income of $238,600 and expenses of $253,552.

Motion to approve the FY 03/04 proposed budget was made by Ray Davis and seconded by Randy McCourt. Motion passed.

XXXII. NEXT MEETING: To Be Announced, January/February 2004

Randy McCourt mentioned that the mid-year meeting would be held at Oregon in late January 2004 or early February 2004

XXXIII. ADJOURN
Julie Townsend moved to adjourn the meeting and was second by Ray Davis.  Motion passed at 2:30PM.







